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AGENDA FOR THE 2020-21 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

The 42nd Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the Broulee Surfers Surf Life Saving Club (BSSLSC) will be held 

in the Club Gear Shed on Saturday 7 August 2021 commencing at 2:00PM AEST. 

# Item 

1 Welcome to new members 

2 Apologies 

3 Confirmation of the minutes of the 41st AGM 

4 Business arising from the 41st AGM 

5 Presentation of the 42nd Annual Report 

6 Presentation of the 42nd Annual Financial Report 

7 Motion: To accept the 42nd Annual and Financial Report 

8 Election of officers for the 2021 – 2022 Season 

9 AGM consideration of those members duly nominated for Honorary Life Membership of 
BSSLSC 

Nominations were duly made by the Committee and current Life Members 

10 Motion: Confirmation of Auditors for the coming season 

11 Motion: Broulee Surfers SLSC seeks affiliation for the 2021-22 season with the Far South Coast 
Branch of Surf Life Saving NSW, Surf Life Saving NSW (SLSNSW) and Surf Life Saving Australia 
(SLSA). Further, the articles, constitution, by-laws, regulations, and resolutions, together with 
the awards and equipment of Surf Life Saving Australia Limited and/or affiliated 
State/Territory centres and/or branches, be accepted without reservation. 

12 General Business for which seven (7) calendar days due notice has been given 

13 Close of AGM 
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2020-21 OFFICE BEARERS 

BSSLSC COMMITTEE 

Executive 

President Gary Pettigrove 

Vice President Andrew Mizzi 

Treasurer Lynda McKay 

Secretary Andrew Edmunds 

Club Captain Scott Kemmis 

Committee members 

Vice Club Captain Kirsty Scott 

Bar Manager Geoff Wells 

Surf Sports Director (Beach and Swim manager)  Darren Drewsen 

Boat Captain Steve Moore 

Gear Steward John Costin 

Boutique Manager Michelle Dubois 

Assistant Boutique Manager Lauren Tyrell 
First Aid Manager Kim Griffiths 

House Captain Kerry Evans 

IRB/Power craft Captain Peter McKay 

Member Welfare and Protection Officer John Edmunds 

Nipper Manager – Broulee Jason Domeny 

Nipper Manager- Canberra  Steve Corcoran 

Public Officer John Edmunds 

Website Manager Tess Snowball 

Radio Officer Peter Haselden 

Training Coordinator Michael Evans 

Registrar Cherise Walker 

Publicity Officer/Social Media Manager Natalie Browning 

Committee Member Allan Veness 

Committee Member Claire Forbes 

Committee Member David Butt 

Social Events Manager Meg Snowball 

SUB-COMMITTEES 

Building Constitution and governance 

Allan Veness (chair) 
Andrew Edmunds 
Andrew Mizzi 
Gary Pettigrove 
Lynda McKay  

David Butt (chair) 
Andrew Edmunds  
Andrew Mizzi 
Claire Forbes 
Gary Pettigrove 
Lynda McKay 
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Broulee Bay to Breakers Ocean Swim Broulee Nippers 

David Butt (Swim Director) 
Gary Pettigrove (Coordinator) 
Lynda McKay (Treasurer) 
Rosemary Butt (Secretary) 
Allan Veness 
Andrew Edmunds 
Anita Dougherty 
Geoff Wells 
Peter Halpin 
Scott Kemmis 
Ted Pettigrove 
Todd Hayward 

Jason Domeny (chair) 
Annabelle Smith 
Daniel Beby 
Glenn Dawson 
Jess Campbell 
Jo Flood 
John Papadimitriou 
Julianne Domeny 
Michelle McPherson 
Nathan Mansfield 
Philip Barnes 
Sarah Carrol 
Sean Costin 
Steve Halliday 
Todd Hayward 
Tony Tyrell 

Canberra Nippers Judiciary 

Steve Corcoran (chair) 
Elise Clark 
Greg Leach 
Louise Youngman 
Mahdi Turner 
Sarah Hawkins 
Vanessa Lynch 
Wendy Law 

John Edmunds (chair) 
Allan Veness 
One (1) Independent Member 

Awards 
 

Scott Kemmis (chair) 
Claire Forbes 
Gary Pettigrove 

 

MEETING ATTENDANCE 
11 meetings were held during the 2020-21 season. There were two face-to-face Committee meetings, all 

other meetings were conducted virtually via Zoom due to the COVID-19 restrictions and club renovations. 

Position Name Attended Apology 

Executive 

President Gary Pettigrove 11 0 

Vice President Andrew Mizzi 6 3 

Treasurer Lynda McKay 10 1 

Secretary Andrew Edmunds 11 0 

Club Captain Scott Kemmis 7 3 

Committee Members  

Vice Club Captain Kirsty Scott 6 5 

Bar Manager Geoff Wells 7 3 

Surf Sports Coordinator  Darren Drewsen 9 1 
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Position Name Attended Apology 

Boat Captain Steve Moore 8 3 

Gear Steward John Costin 6 4 

Boutique Manager Michelle Dubois 1 8 

Assistant Boutique 
Manager 

Lauren Tyrell 
1 5 

First Aid Manager Kim Griffiths 3 7 

House Captain Kerry Evans 5 3 

IRB/Powercraft Captain Peter McKay 8 2 

Member Welfare and 
Protection Officer 

John Edmunds 
4 6 

Nipper Manager – 
Broulee 

Jason Domeny 
9 1 

Nipper Manager- 
Canberra  

Steve Corcoran 
8 1 

Radio Officer Peter Haselden 0 8 

Training Coordinator Michael Evans 5 2 

Registrar Cherise Walker 1 6 

Publicity Officer/Social 
Media Manager 

Natalie Browning 
8 1 

Committee Member Allan Veness 8 1 

Committee Member Claire Forbes 4 5 

Committee Member David Butt 10 1 

Social Manager Meg Snowball 3 1 

Note: Meg Snowball commenced as Social Manager from the December 2020 meeting. 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

The 2020-21 season has come and gone successfully using our COVID management plans and the list of 

achievements and ongoing projects is long. We reached 700 members this year for the first time. There 

are so many things to love about our great club from the smiles on the nippers’ faces when they catch 

their waves, to the determination of our surf sports competitors and the commitment of our patrolling 

members and everything in between. When we are united, we are a wonderful community asset and 

exciting place to be part of. We delivered on our 100% 

patrol compliance and “no lives were lost” on our beach 

during patrol hours this season.  

The surf lifesaving patrols are the core of our Club purpose 

and congratulations to Scott Kemmis (Club  

Captain) and Kirsty Scott (Club Vice Captain) for their 

planning and diligence with a focus on delivering safe 

swimming and surfing at Broulee. We all thank the Patrol 

Captains for their dedication and expertise in delivering 

safe swimming areas and preventative actions to protect 

the public. Education and acquiring skills are an important 

Patrols at Broulee 
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part of our Club’s delivery and I thank the Education team lead by Michael Evans and the assessors and 

trainers. It was also very pleasing to have a group of new trainers qualify. It bodes well for the 

development of our young cohort of surf life savers and leaders of the future. Congratulations to our 

Broulee life savers of the Year Michael Chew and Jo Flood and our Junior Achievers of the Year Sierra 

Chew and Erin Domeny for demonstrating exemplary contributions during the season. 

The Committee has had a strong strategic planning focus this year and is developing one-, three- and five-

year plans to guide our growth and improved services to members and the community. These strategic 

plans will be formalised early in the next season. The Clubhouse renovation will form the foundation of a 

community asset and allow us to generate the funding, community interaction and member collective to 

operate a sustainable Club that supports and grows its members. I thank Claire Forbes for her 

contribution to gaining a series of Commonwealth, State and corporate grants to keep our strategic plans 

progressing and our equipment modern. 

Our major projects this year have included the Clubhouse renovation, 

commissioning of the new SBS (ATV) vehicle, new constitution ratified, a 

Club History project, drafting a strategic plan, developing a focus on our 

surf sports, the 10th Annual Hotondo Bay to Breakers Ocean Swim, the 

Gear Shed Renovation and rainwater tanks, conducting the Branch 

Senior and Nipper Surf Carnivals on our beach and the clean-up of the 

rubbish in the area behind the Gear Shed. Thank you to all the members 

that led and helped with these projects. 

The new constitution was developed following an extensive consultation 

and drafting process and was ratified at the May 2021 Special General 

Meeting (SGM). This new constitution replaces the 1993 Club 

Constitution which was no longer aligned with current legislative 

requirements. Thank you to the Constitution Subcommittee for their efforts and thanks to David Butt and 

Claire Forbes for their contribution. 

The Building Subcommittee under Al Veness’ leadership has had 

a huge amount of work this year. The project management of 

the Clubhouse renovation has required considerable 

concentration and diligence as we managed building 

regulations, construction progress and project finances. At the 

time of writing, we plan to be in the Clubhouse in Q3 2021. The 

other major project has been the Crown Land lease for the area 

we occupy. We are working closely with the Eurobodalla Shire, 

NSW Lands and NSW Surf Life Saving to develop a new crown 

land lease. The good news is we are in the final stages for 

accepting a new lease that allows the Club and Café to operate 

successfully for the next 21 years.  

Renovations in progress 

Builders working on new deck 
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We are fortunate that we have a larger group of Nippers moving through to junior lifesavers this year and 

for the next few years. These nippers have been well developed in an integrated manner by both the 

Canberra Broulee Nippers committee and Age Managers lead by Steve Corcoran and the Broulee Nippers 

committee and Age Managers lead by Jason Domeny. These nippers are very eager on being the 

foundation of our surf sports competitions and patrols for many years to come.  

Darren Drewsen was awarded Club Person of the Year for this season and his leadership and 

development of our Surf Sports section was a highlight. We introduced our first Inter Patrol Surf Sports 

competition at the FSC Branch carnival. The winning patrol was Patrol 3 and the individual winners were 

Dan Beby and Nancy Costin. I look forward to the Club’s competition being bigger and better for next 

season. It is wonderful that Team Broulee under Darren’s leadership won the FSC Brach Jack Beal Surf 

Sports Best Club trophy again this year. 

Congratulations to all our FSC Branch Award recipients and well 

done to Natalie Browning for being awarded the FSC Branch 

President’s Award in recognition for her involvement and 

contribution for Broulee patrols, Branch support ops and special 

nippers at 

Moruya. 

 

Congratulations to the Broulee Masters Women’s 

Surfboat crew the Griffin Braves who won a bronze medal 

at the Australian Masters Surf Life Saving Championships 

on the Sunshine Coast and to the Broulee Beach Sprint 

team led by Darren Drewsen for their NSW State 

Championship medals. They were also the recipient of the 

FSC Branch Team of the Year award. 

James Flick was the recipient of the FSC Branch Trainer of the Year Award in 

recognition to his contribution in training the Bronze Medallion and SRC 

candidates in Canberra and obtaining his full Trainer Officer certificate during 

the Season. I wish James and the Griffin Braves surf boat crew well at the State 

Life Saving Awards presentation later this year. 

This year we conducted the 10th Annual Hotondo Bay to Breakers Ocean swim 

using a sound covid management plan. The Bay to Breakers Ocean Swim this 

year raised $12,000 for the club and the Broulee community. I appreciate the 

leadership and contribution of David and Rosemary Butt who led the Swim Committee on their journey 

to make the day a complete success for the community and Broulee. I express gratitude to Ted Pettigrove 

for bringing his IT skills to ensure the Swim RFID timing system worked like clockwork and produced the 

swim times and results within 10 minutes of the last swimmer crossing the line. 

FSC Trainer of the Year 
James Flick 

Broulee Masters Crew - Burley Griffin Braves 

Natalie Browning FSC Presidents Award 
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As President I would like to thank the Club Committee members for their commitment, thanks to the 

Executive (Andrew Edmunds, Lynda McKay, Scott Kemmis and Andrew Mizzi) for their diligence and 

guidance and a huge thanks to every member who has contributed in some way to the continued 

development and growth of this great club. From those in the water, to the bar and kitchen, to the 

beaches and everything in between we all thank you. For those members who are yet to find their place 

or how to help know this – we need you and welcome you with open arms just take one step forward, 

the time and effort you volunteer will be repaid many times over with the friendships, skills and 

community contribution you will receive in return. 

Gary Pettigrove 

President 
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LIFE MEMBERS 

Kel Wehner (1982) 

Jim Cooper (1983)* 

Jack Horne (1987) * 

Terry Freeman (1996) 

Greg Pay (1996) * 

Nicholas A Dixon (1998)* 

Claudia Dixon (1999) 

Justin McCarthy (2002) 

Gordon Harris (2004) 

Peter Halpin (2012) 

Michael Lambert (2012) 

Gary Robbins (2012) 

Michael Spellacy (2012) 

Mark McLeay (2013) 

Peter McKay (2013) 

John Edmunds (2014) 

Steven Zeigler (2014) 

Geoff Wells (2015) 

Peter Haselden (2015) 

Lynda McKay (2016) 

Wendy Law (2018) 

Graham ‘Gus’ McDonald (2018) 

Allan Veness (2020) 

Darren Browning (2020)  

Peter Halkett (2020)

FAR SOUTH COAST BRANCH LIFE MEMBER 
Nicholas A Dixon* 

SURF LIFE SAVING NEW SOUTH WALES LIFE MEMBER 
Nicholas A Dixon (1978)* 

SURF LIFE SAVING AUSTRALIA LIFE MEMBER 
Nicholas A Dixon* 

* Denotes deceased members. 
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MEMBERSHIP STATISTICS 

Membership category Total Male  Female  

Probationary 4 1 3 

Junior Activity Member (5-13 years) 231 124 107 

Cadet Member (13-15 years) 49 23 26 

Active (15-18 yrs) 20 9 11 

Active (18yrs and over) 131 73 58 

Award Member 2 0 2 

Active Reserve  2 0 2 

Long Service 4 3 1 

Past Active 10 3 7 

Associate 256 102 154 

Life Member 15 13 2 

General 1 1 0 

Honorary 1 1 0 

Total 726 353 373 

 

 
 

2020-21 membership breakdown

Probationary Junior Activity Member (5-13 years)

Cadet Member (13-15 years) Active (15-18 yrs)

Active (18yrs and over) Award Member

Active Reserve Long Service

Past Active Associate

Life Member General

Honorary
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EDUCATION HIGHLIGHTS 

A big thank you to our training team, led by Michael Evans, and trainers Michael Lambert, Allan Veness, 

Gary Pettigrove and James Flick. The proficiencies were conducted this season by the training team, along 

with Scott Kemmis, Andrew Edmunds and Darren Browning. 

Kirsty Scott, Andrew Mizzi, Andrew Edmunds, Jason Domeny and Natalie Browning have attained their 

Training Officer qualifications and we look forward to them completing their endorsement process and 

becoming regular trainers in the future. 

New Awards 

Bronze Medallion 13 

Provide first aid (HLTAID003) 1 

Surf Rescue Certificate (CPR Endorsed) 28 

IRB Crew Certificate 1 

Total 43 

Proficiencies 

Advanced Resuscitation Techniques [AID] 20 

Advanced Resuscitation Techniques Certificate 22 

Ratio of female to male members 2020-21

Female Male
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Bronze Medallion 163 

First Aid [AID] 17 

IRB Crew Certificate 67 

Mental Health First Aid – Standard 4 

Radio Operator Certificate 1 

Rescue Water Craft Operator Certificate 7 

Resuscitation [AID] 4 

Silver Medallion Advanced First Aid [AID] 3 

Silver Medallion Aquatic Rescue 4 

Silver Medallion IRB Driver 43 

Surf Rescue Certificate (CPR Endorsed) 72 

Total 427 

 

CLUB CAPTAIN’S REPORT 

Well as my first year as Club Captain it has been a very interesting year, thankfully nothing like the 

previous one. I would like to thank everyone who has contributed to making our beaches a safer place 

and assisted myself and the Executive to successfully operate out of our gear shed for a full season. 

Despite the less than perfect accommodation we adapted, and just made things work, with many of the 

patrols still managing to have BBQ’s and gourmet spreads during their shift on the beach, including a 

well-publicised Sushi session for one.  

 This year we had 8 Patrols that ranged in 

numbers from 8 to 25 patrolling 

members, which is impressive – 

particularly when they all patrol. 

Throughout the season I managed to visit 

all Patrols, which was a great way to get 

to know some members I hadn’t met 

before and allowed me to gain insight 

into the differences between each Patrol.  

I would like to thank not just the Patrol 

captains, but all members that helped out 

on the beach this season. The Captains 

and Vice Captains play an important part 

and when needed take responsibility, but it is so much easier when you have a willing and able crew 

behind you to get the job done, and this was certainly the case this year. 

Patrol of the year went to Patrol Number 5 led by Gabi Smith, with some new members, a number of 

young patrollers and Gab’s enthusiasm did a great job this year and came together to form a great team. 

Patrol 4's famous Sushi session 
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Our Club Trainers have done and amazing job with quite a large number of SRC and Bronze participants 

completing their training and moving into the Patrols and bringing with them extra enthusiasm, skills and 

energy, thanks to all involved. 

The Callout Crew, led by Darren Browning, have been mobilised several times this year and have done a 

great job complimented on at state level for their professionalism and skill, they are often called upon 

out of our normal patrol times and are a key asset for SLS Far South Branch, thank you.  

Nippers are our next generation of patrollers and we certainly have a few of them, the amount of work 

that the Nippers coordinators and parent helpers do is staggering and takes an enormous amount of time 

for all involved. I have attended many of Nippers beach sessions, even became a Ninja turtle for a day, 

and constantly impressed at the commitment from the Coordinators, Water Safety and parent helpers. 

Big Thanks to all involved, especially Jason at Broulee and the Corcoran’s in Canberra who have both 

been a driving force in making the connection between Canberra and Broulee a success. The Corcoran’s 

are passing the mantle for next season and I wish to thank them for their contributions over the last few 

years and expect to see them on the beach maybe a bit more relaxed next season.  

Without the assistance of many of our behind the scenes 

members supporting us many of the functions such as 

Kim Griffiths with all things First Aid, IRB & Equipment 

Maintenance, Peter McKay, and Pete and Vicky Haselden 

who topped up the fuel every Monday and make sure all 

our radios are working and are on charge. our Patrols 

would not be possible, thanks team.  

I look forward to seeing you on the beach all next year, 

stay safe and thankyou to all for your support. 

Scott Kemmis 

Club Captain 

 

LIFE SAVING STATISTICS 

Category #  

Beach attendance 35,728 

Rescues 32 

Preventions 493 

First aid 17 

Incidents requiring ambulance 3 

Total patrol hours 5,928.34 
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LEADING FEMALE PATROL MEMBERS 

# Name Hours  

1 Natalie Browning 96.8 

2 Sierra Chew 85.0 

3 Joanne Flood 81.5 

4 Judith Jensen 73.0 

5 Erin Domeny 72.5 

6 Caroline Smith 72.0 

7 Arusha Chew 65.0 

8 Michelle McPherson 59.0 

9 Claire Forbes 57.0 

10 Julianne Domeny 55.5 

 

LEADING MALE PATROL MEMBERS 

# Name Hours  

1 Andrew Edmunds 115.3 

2 Scott Kemmis 89.5 

3 Daniel Beby 77.5 

4 Stephen Corcoran 77.0 

5 Michael Chew 73.5 

6 Jason Domeny 73.2 

7 Don Szell 71.0 

8 Darren Browning 67.5 

9 Sean Costin 63.0 

10 Tony Tyrrell 63.0 

 

CLUB AWARD WINNERS 2020-21 

100% PATROLLERS 
Allan Veness 

Andrew Edmunds 

Andrew Mizzi 

Arusha Chew 

Brenda Lofthouse 

Cameron Cox 

Caroline Smith 

Cherise Walker 

Claire Forbes 

Dan Beby 

Darren Browning 

Darren Drewsen 

Don Szell 

Emma Corcoran 

Erin Domeny 

Gary Pettigrove 

Geoff Wells 

Jason Domeny 

Jo Flood 

Judy Jensen 

Kate Corcoran 

Kerry Evans 
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Kirsty Scott 

Matt Hammond 

Matthew Cox 

Michael Chew 

Milly Tyrell 

Morgan Fremantle 

Natalie Browning 

Nathan Costin 

Nathan Price 

Pete Shaw 

Riley Beby 

Sarah Tuckwell 

Scott Kemmis 

Sierra Chew 

Simon Fearn 

Stephen Moore 

Steve Corcoran 

Ted Pettigrove 

Tony Tyrell 

 

FIVE YEAR 100% PATROLLERS 
Dan Beby 

Jo Flood 

TEN YEAR 100% PATROLLERS 
Andrew Edmunds 

Geoff Wells 

Simon Fearn 

SURF SPORTS AWARDS 

Broulee Patrol Competition Point Score: Patrol 3 

Broulee Carnival Top Competitors: Dan Beby and Nancy Costin 

MAJOR AWARD WINNERS 

Junior Achiever of the Year – Erin Domeny and Sierra Chew 

Erin has been recognised as Junior Achiever of the Year. Of note is Erin 

was also the Broulee Nipper Junior Person of the Year. In the senior club 

however, her contributions still stack up. She completed 100% of her 

patrols since obtaining her SRC, completed 72.5 patrol hours, helped out 

cooking the BBQ for the Senior Carnival, performed water safety at the 

Broulee Ocean Swim, Tomakin Triathlon, and was always one of the first 

to put her hand up. She also completed the FSC Branch Wambiri 

Development Program.  

 

Sierra Chew has had another solid season completing 

100% patrols to a total of 85 hours this season. She 

has completed her SMAR certificate, her IRB crew 

and took part in the ALBERT IRB training weekend. 

She won the under 20S Broulee Ocean Swim and 

participated at the Broulee, Tathra and Pambula 

Carnivals this year.  
Sierra Chew - Junior Achiever of the Year  

Erin Domeny - Junior Achiever of 
the Year 
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Male Lifesaver of the Year – Michael Chew 

Michael Chew is the Patrol Captain of Patrol 8. This year he was another 100% patroller with 73.5 patrol 

hours, he also assisted in Water safety at the Tomakin Triathlon and Broulee Ocean Swim. 

Female Lifesaver of the Year – Jo Flood 

Jo is a 5-year 100% patroller. An impressive feat given her shift work. She also finished up as the Under 

14s Age Manager, looking after a large group of almost 30 kids. Allan Veness and Mick Lambert 

commented on how well-trained Jo’s age group was, putting them through their SRC was a breeze. She 

completed 81 patrol hours, assisted with water safety for the Tomakin Triathlon. Congratulations Jo. 

Gus McDonald Eternal Spirit Award – The Wombats 

The Wombats had a great year now ranked 15th in Australia. 

They competed very well sponsored by MESCO in the Ocean 

Thunder making a number of finals and semis over the 

series. They made the semi-finals at the Aussie Titles, 

competed in the Ocean Thunder Surf Boat Series. 

 

 

 

Club Person of the Year – Darren Drewsen 

Darren was nominated by several people for this award. He is another 

100% patroller performing 50.5 patrol hours. He is a club Committee 

member and Surf Sports Coordinator. As Surf Sports Coordinator Darren 

initiated the “Patrol Competition Award” for the Broulee Senior Carnival, 

which saw a record number of participants taking part – almost 60 

entrants saw us outnumber all other clubs considerably. Darren was also 

an accomplished coach and official. As coach he looked after the Beach 

team, and also officiated at FSC junior carnivals.  

As a Competitor Darren won a gold medal at the SLSNSW State Championships. He was looking good to 

back up his form at Aussies until he sustained a leg injury. Not to be deterred he kept on competing and 

representing the club well.  

Away from his sporting activities, Darren also stepped in to assist with the Club Building Tender 

Evaluations providing technical advice and recommendations. 

  

The Wombats 

Club Person of the Year - 
Darren Drewsen 
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FSC BRANCH AWARD NOMINEES AND WINNERS 

Category Member 

Administrator of the Year (nominee) Claire Forbes 

Coach of the Year (nominee) Darren Drewsen 

Service Team of the Year (nominee) Broulee Ocean Swim Committee 

Team of the Year (winner)  Burley Griffin Braves:  
Robyn Trenton 
Susan McKeag 
Vikki Fischer 
Brenda Lofthouse 
Gary Pettigrove 

Rookie of the Year (nominee) Sierra Chew 

Junior Lifesaver of the Year (highly commended) Erin Domeny 

Trainer of the Year (winner) James Flick  

Young Volunteer of the Year (nominee) Jessica Campbell 

Support Ops Person of the Year (Highly commended) Natalie Browning 

Lifesaver of the Year (nominee) Jo Flood 

Volunteer of the Year (nominee) Darren Drewsen 

President’s Award (winner) Natalie Browning 

Dave Pheeney Trophy for the highest nipper carnival point score BSSLSC  

Jack Beale Trophy for the highest senior carnival point score BSSLSC 

 

BUILDING COMMITTEE REPORT 

The Building Committee has been busy this year obtaining grants and managing the upgrades to the club. 

In 2018-19 the Club was fortunate to receive $350,000 as part of the Surf Life Saving Clubs Facility Grant 

Programs (funded by the NSW State Government Office for Sport) and in 2019 received additional 

funding from the Federal Department of Health ($500,000) under the Community Water Safety and 

Female Change Rooms grant initiative.  

In April 2020, the Club commenced a tender process for the build. Following the tender evaluation 

process in May 2020, Surf Life Saving NSW support was asked to provide the club with an independent 

evaluation of the tender evaluation process, and the tender responses received to assist the club in 

awarding of the contract. The tender responses had been through two independent club evaluation 

committees and considered by the club committee in full.  

A report was provided by Colliers International in June 2020 which found that the club committee’s 

evaluation that responder A was sound, that had correctly followed required procurement and tender 

evaluation processes, and that a repeated process would likely produce a similar outcome without clear 

resolution. As a result of the independent findings, the Broulee Surfers SLSC then executed a contract 

with P and L Louttit Construction Services in June 2020.  
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SLSNSW wrote to various NSW Government Ministers, the Federal Member for Gilmore and the ACNC 

advising them of the independent assessment findings into our tender evaluation and selection process.  

On execution of the contract, it was established a revised Development Application would be needed 

with the Eurobodalla Shire Council which added several weeks before we were able to start the project. 

In December 2021 we obtained a BCA report and Construction Certificate to allow us to commence the 

build. The building was now classified as 9B, Commercial, which required significant upgrades to fire 

rating and emergency protections including additions to walls and ceilings, emergency warning and public 

address systems, hearing augmentation loops, fire hydrants, emergency signage and exits.  

In November 2020, the Building Committee advertised a request for tender for a 10 year café/kiosk 

sublease. This RFT was released following consultation with the Eurobodalla Shire Council. The RFT closed 

mid December 2020, with negotiations occurring in February 2021 with the preferred supplier. We have 

signed a letter of intent and will formally issue a lease likely in August 2021.  

Construction commenced with earnest following the Christmas shut down in February 2021 on the 

building extensions which include a new first aid room (with two treatment beds), new bar, larger 

function room, a third storey patrol room and observation tower, member change rooms and showers, 

and a new Café/Kiosk. The construction will allow the club to increase its capacity by 80% taking it to 180 

persons in the function room and 195 people throughout the whole building.  

The requirement for 9B building certification added complexity to the project, including a, at the time of 

writing this report, an unresolved issue relating to water pressure. In order to be certified as compliant 

our fire hydrants require water pressure and volume that can deliver 20 litres per second for four hours. 

We are continuing to liaise with Eurobodalla Shire Council to see if they are in a position to deliver that 

water via their existing mains and infrastructure or if the club will be required to install water tanks. If 

new tanks are required, the club will need to submit a revised development application with the shire 

which may increase the timings for project completion. All things going well we hope to open the new 

facility in late October/November 2021.  

The Club was also fortunate during the year to receive bushfire resilience grant funding - $25,000 from 

the Commonwealth Bank of Australia- which will be used to cover costs associated with hard wiring an 

automated backup generator for the building. We also received $25,000 from News Corporation which 

will be used to upgrade appliances in the club kitchen.  

The Building Committee would like to recognise Peter and Lee Louttit who have been incredibly 

accommodating with all the delays to the project which have largely been beyond the club’s control. They 

have been incredibly supportive and wonderful partners in the project who share our vision in making 

the club as functional as possible and well set up for the next 30 years.  

In addition to the building upgrade and café sub lease, the building committee has also been negotiating 

with the Eurobodalla Shire Council for a new lease, which will be five years initially and then for a further 

21 years. This has been led by Allan Veness who has been very diligent in his discussions with Council, 

Surf Life Saving NSW and the Far South Coast Branch.  
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There was also substantial work with the NSW Office for Liquor and Gaming to obtain a revised liquor 

license for the new club house and outdoor areas which includes the grounds downstairs and gear shed 

and surrounds. A plan of management had to be developed with NSW Police and Eurobodalla Shire 

Council, however we are pleased to report the license is now in place. 

BROULEE NIPPERS REPORT 

Broulee Nippers season 2020-21 saw a record number of registrations over the previous year, with 145 

registered nippers up from 119 last season. Strong participation throughout the year in the regular 

Sunday meets assured equally strong commitment at all three branch carnivals: Narooma, Broulee and 

Tathra. 

The Nippers adopted their Covid 19 plan to 

ensure the safe participation for all. To keep 

numbers down and to keep within our covid 

plan, this season the Canberra/Broulee 

Nippers trained at Broulee on their monthly 

meets on Saturday’s whilst the Broulee 

nippers trained on Sundays, however in 

March we were able to combine the teams 

to perform with great cooperation and 

tremendous growth in abilities from all 

participants, Age Managers and volunteers. 

We faced some challenges this season, 

given there were many layers of complexities to design operational guidelines for this community sport 

to proceed whilst meeting health requirements. Nippers was one of the first sports in the area to 

completely fulfil all these requirements and be up and running by October. This season we completed a 

full calendar of 18 regular nippers’ sessions 

as well as all three carnivals with excellent 

participation in all areas.  

During the season we had a couple of rainy 

days that did not curb the enthusiasm of the 

nippers or their Age Managers. Only once 

was the beach closed but we managed a 

beach session all the same. 

Outside of the season’s challenges, the 

Broulee Nippers extended themselves in all 

surf sports disciplines, and tackled the first 

aid aspects in training for their SRC 

qualifications. Thirteen under 14’s completed their SRC this season. It is without any doubt that the 

Broulee Nippers 2020-21 

Darren Drewsen teaching board skills  
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training these Nippers participate in will give them the absolute ability to one day save a life or assist in 

such a way to change a life with these water and beach skills they learn. It just so happens to also be a lot 

of fun along the way with the opportunity to compete and represent themselves and their club in all 

these disciplines learnt. 

The Broulee Nippers wish to thank many people for the successful season 2020-21. The support of 

sponsors Bay and Coast Metal Roofing and 

Lysaght whom has committed many years of 

support and the Uniforms are striking. As well 

as the support from IGA Tomakin, Tuross 

Butchery, Trussworx, South Brou Café, St 

Peters Anglican College, Broulee Public 

school, Carrol College, Sunshine Bay and St 

Marys schools. The Broulee Nippers wish to 

thank many people for the successful season 

2020/21. The support of sponsors Bay and 

Coast Metal Roofing and Lysaght whom has 

committed many years of support and the 

Uniforms are striking. As well as the support from IGA Tomakin, Tuross Butchery, Trussworx, South Brou 

Café, St Peters Anglican College, Broulee Public school, Carrol College, Sunshine Bay and St Marys 

schools. 

Operational worthy mentions are many, and a special mention to Andrew Edmunds and Cherise Walker 

the Club Secretary and Registrar for the ongoing commitment to keeping the Nippers program compliant 

and functional. Darren Drewsen for co-ordinating entries into branch and Interbranch carnivals. Lauren 

Tyrrell and Michelle Dubois for the work in the Uniform department keeping the Nippers looking sharp. 

Lauren Tyrrell and Michelle Beby for taking some amazing photos throughout the season to remember. 

John Costin for repairing many boards and keeping us on the water. Nat Browning for keeping us updated 

on social media. Michael Evans for entering and updating awards, proficiencies and certificates. Mick 

Lambert, Al Veness and Pete Halpin for many hours and days training our new SRC members in the Under 

14s as well as several parents in their Bronze Medallion to assist as water safety. And to Scott Kemmis for 

coordinating patrols and all the many patrollers on those very busy Sundays. One day, it will be this 

generation of Nippers keeping us safe 

on the beach.  

The Water Safety co-ordinator role this 

season was continued by John 

Papadimitriou, an important role not 

just in responsibility, but also vital to 

Nippers being able to be conducted 

with all ratios of safety numbers being 

met. On any given day there is a 

Under 13s catching waves 

Under 8s wade skills  
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minimum of one Water Safety person to five Nippers entering the water. Sometimes in poorer conditions 

ratios of 1-3 or even 1-1 is needed. Thanks John and all those dedicated water safety participants keeping 

the wheels in motion! Another job well done. We will farewell John this season, as he has dedicated the 

past 4 years to this role, whilst his girls progressed through the ranks of junior sports. Thank you for all 

that you have done with the Broulee Nippers and this intensive sport. You have been a pleasure to work 

with John! 

Adding to the Water Safety mix this season, 5 new Adults, 

some parents and some community members, upskilled 

and requalified to receive their SRC and Bronze Medallion 

to help out in the Water Safety this season, and that is 

tremendous. 

Broulee Nippers this year had a full and committed team of 

Age Managers and Water Safety. A high commendation to 

each and every one of these people who not only 

volunteer their time each week, but perform such an 

important role within the BSSLSC, equal to that of a 

community service role. Some new Age managers joined 

the team in this season, and we look forward to the continual development of their age groups in the 

years to come. Thank you all! 

SEASON 2020-21 AGE MANAGERS 
U14: Jo Flood 

U13: Jess Campbell 

U12: Jason Domeny and Dan Beby 

U11: Sarah Carrol, Nathan Mansfield and 

Sean Costin 

U10: Michelle McPherson and Philip Barnes 

U9: Annabelle Smith and Glenn Dawson 

U8: Steve Halliday and Tony Tyrell 

All age mentor: Todd Hayward

 

We farewell Jo Flood this season, after seven uninterrupted 

years with her age group. Highly commendable effort, and 

she is well respected by her age group and their families, her 

fellow age managers and club peers. Incredible effort Jo. 

The efforts of all these are not without help from the 

parents, engaging in vital roles of board washing, and general 

logistics to and from the beach and carnivals. Keep up the 

good work, and the momentum will continue for the 2021-22 

season! 

FSC BRANCH CARNIVAL AT NAROOMA 

Narooma Carnival saw more than 100 Broulee combined competitors take on the Narooma conditions in 

December 2020. One water Safety person mentioned it was “the best display of dig deep moments” he 

Under 11s Diamond Lady at North Broulee  

Under 14s celebrate their last day of Nippers  
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had seen in competitors. The early morning bought a receding tide, moderate 3ft waves and 

strengthening inshore rips. This was just the beginning, and as the day evolved, the water areas really 

tested the water skills of all competitors. U9 waders were belted in the big shore dumpers that even 

knocked the water safety from their footholds. The U14s iron man and diamond lady combined event 

saw that the field is even, with the girls and boys matching each other in the tight finish that saw 

onlookers gasp for breath on the return board leg. 

The U8s had their game face on with the 

fastest running you ever had seen this 

season. U12s and 11s have all-round skills 

that are almost matching as the water 

disciplines tested the brave competitors 

rolling and popping the set waves on the 

board legs, and one of the most gruelling 

swims courses seen in the South Coast 

Branch for quite some time. The 13s 

seemed high on spirit, or perhaps jelly 

snakes? But none the less the pounding 

lines of waves sure meant they too worked 

hard to get out the back to round the cans and then navigate through the field upon re-entry. Huge credit 

to the 14s on the long boards which had the biggest test of skills as the inshore gutters had merged 

another age-group from the southern water area into their re-entry zone in the northern area and whilst 

having to bail from their boards to avoid direct collision, there were some big-hearted decision making on 

their behalf. U10s are well tuned now to take on some more wave action, and despite a few bumps and 

knocks from loose boards, their legs 

were sure pumped in the beach 

sprints and flags.  

It was one of the fastest and busiest 

carnivals in recent memory. The 

results were certainly rewarding 

seeing every competitor match their 

skills in the water and on the beach. 

Ultimately the day created personal 

best results for many individuals, and 

enormous strength building character, 

taking on a challenging but pretty 

good Narooma beach for the season 

opener. 

  

Under 12s talking tactics at Narooma  

Flags in action at Narooma 
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FSC BRANCH CARNIVAL AT BROULEE 

The Valentine’s Day weekend in 2021 saw the beach at South Broulee host round two of the Far South 

Coast Junior carnivals, with participation from almost all of the clubs within the branch. The Broulee 

Nippers filled the sand with record numbers of 140 participants, and they certainly excelled themselves. 

Sand events flowed quickly from the flag pits, where heats were loaded and some age groups needing 

double eliminations to recede the numbers to host the finals. The beach was spared from the larger seas 

of the day before, and the sprint track was pounded with fast moving feet from 8s through to 14s.  

The rising tide of the morning 

challenged the Ironmen and Diamond 

ladies with a consistent 1m swell 

sweeping the sand bank giving 

strength to the right to left sweep of 

fast-moving water. The swims 

followed quickly on the high tide, with 

some monster efforts from the 10s 

and 11s tackling the modified course, 

and the 12s offered the nail biters the 

usual entertainment of a close fought 

friendly competition! The waves lined 

up six rows deep as the tide fell in the 

latter part of the day, and those board paddlers found themselves still popping the sets beyond the apex 

markers. No short cut to be found this day and the 13s and 14s showed true strength in the fast entries 

to the board legs. The day was crowned with the final event of the board relays, oh man it’s so much fun 

to watch, and the little athletes from the combined clubs sure delivered some of the closest finishes 

witnessed in recent memory of junior carnivals. 

There were thanks of many for making this carnival happen, to everyone whom helped host this 

spectacular event. Most of all to the Nippers whom were front and centre of the event and all of their 

supporters for making this carnival truly great. 

FSC BRANCH CHAMPIONSHIPS AT TATHRA 

Tathra hosted the FSC branch championship carnival in March 2021, and managed to avoid the soaking 

conditions experienced further up the coast. Huge seas did however warrant a change of venue, with the 

water disciplines being thrashed out at Mogareeka on the banks of the Bega river. The morning session 

had all the sand events being held in front of the surf club, with wet sand making the track fast for the 

Under 12 Flags 
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sprints and flag events. Broulee’s team filled the events with an 86 strong field of athletes, and were 

matched in strength with participation from Moruya, 

Tathra, Pambula, and Narooma for the day’s events.  

Whilst all age groups showed grit and determination 

in their competitions, a credible mention must be 

said to the U9s, whom all took on the swim event 

and leaving the wade event as no longer the option 

of choice. Great work Broulee 9’s. Equally at the 

other end of the age groups, the U14’s, in their last 

ever Junior branch carnival entered the biggest field 

of Ironman and Diamond Lady athletes. Speaking 

amongst the 14’s group in casual conversation, 

personal PB’s was the common topic and proud 

moments in the journey they had taken over the last 

seven years as Nippers. 

FSC JUNIOR BRANCH CHAMPIONS 

Of the possible 130 Branch medals to be won 

throughout the FSC Branch season, the combined Broulee team managed to win 75 of those, showing the 

strength and dedication of our Nippers. The combined Broulee and Canberra/Broulee team also secured 

the Dave Pheeney memorial trophy this season. 

The following Broulee nippers were awarded Far South Coast Branch medals for their outstanding 

performances in the FSC Branch carnivals: 

Group Nipper Medalled events 

U8 Anya Saeedi Wade Relay 

Hayden Paull Sprint Relay 

Jace Tyrrell Wade Relay 

Jackson Carrol Sprint Relay, Wade Relay 

Lucas Heinemann Beach Run 

Mia Atkin Beach Run 

Ryder MacIntyre Flags, Sprint Relay, Wade Relay 

Zali Smart Sprint Relay 

U9 Jenson Blewitt Sprint Relay 

Joey Clarke Mori Sprint Relay 

Pearl Eaton Beach Run, Boards, Surf 

U10 Zak Saeedi Beach Run 

U11 Henry Allen Sprint Relay 

Liam Carrol Sprint Relay 

Louis Hayward Surf, Ironman 

Reeve Duff Board Relay 

Beach Sprints at Tathra  
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Group Nipper Medalled events 

Sean Peard Sprint Relay 

Sophia Carver Boards 

Tino Lopresti Beach Run, Sprint Relay 

U12 Chelsea Tyrrell Sprint Relay 

Luke Drewsen Flags, Sprint, Sprint Relay 

Rosie McPartland Beach Run, Boards, Board Relay, Diamond Lady, Sprint Relay, Surf 

Tristan Heinemann Beach Run, Board Relay, Sprint Relay 

U13 Kaeleigh Peard Flags, Sprint 

Marley Eaton Boards, Diamond Lady 

U14 Erin Domeny Sprint Relay 

Erin Drewsen Beach Run, Sprint Relay 

Hugo Hayward Board Relay 

Jess Flood Sprint Relay 

Milly Tyrrell Flags, Sprint 

Riley Beby Beach Run, Boards, Board Relay, Flags, Ironman, Sprint, Sprint Relay, Surf 

Skye Wildman Boards, Board Relay, Diamond Lady, Surf 

 

BROULEE NIPPERS 2020-21 AWARDS 

Category Champion Runner Up Encouragement Award 

Under 14 Male Riley Beby Hugo Hayward Nathan Costin 
Deakin McPartland 

Under 14 Female Amelia Tyrrell Erin Domeny Sarah Tuckwell 

Under 13 Male Oscar Sheldon-Smith Roy Halliday Richard Allen 

Under 13 Female Kaeleigh Peard Marley Eaton Eva Barker 

Under 12 Male Luke Drewsen Tristan Heinemann Mitchell Beby 

Under 12 Female Rosie McPartland Chelsea Tyrrell Elizabeth Barrington 

Under 11 Male Louis Hayward Leo Halliday Naresh Mansfield 

Under 11 Female Freya Dunn Emma Peard Sophia Carver 

Under 10 Male Archie Rosenbaum Declan McPherson Zakaria Saeedi 

Under 10 Female Ruby Bindon Keira Atkin Eve Halliday 

Under 9 Male Daniel Jemison Anthony Snowball Jenson Blewitt 

Under 9 Female Emma Dawson Alexis Carver Pearl Eaton 

 

Best and Fairest Award 2020-21: Erin Domeny 

JUNIOR LIFESAVER OF THE YEAR NOMINATIONS 
The Junior Lifesaver of the Year Award is a way for Clubs and Branches to recognise their U14 members’ 

achievements in Surf Lifesaving, and the contributions they have made to all levels of Surf Life Saving as 

well as within the community. This year’s representatives from Broulee were selected from a number of 
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other participants and were interviewed by the Far South Coast Branch committee for consideration of 

the Branch nomination. Well done to Hugo Hayward and Erin Domeny. 

LOOKING FORWARD TO SEASON 2021-22 
The Broulee Nippers look forward to the next 

season, and it is almost certain that we will see 

similar numbers of enrolments for new and 

returning Nippers. Age groups will stay limited 

to the 20-25 participant mark where possible, 

but there are some groups that will rely on 

some additional help as numbers are well 

supported above this. Equally, there has been 

much interest from parents to upskill 

themselves and gain their Bronze Medallion to 

help in water safety.  

Operationally, we welcome any new interest 

for persons wishing to help in the running of 

the week-to-week operations, as there are many roles and supporting persons needed for any given 

session. We will welcome some returning cadets to the Nippers as mentors within the age groups, and 

some new parents also who have shown interest in bringing the new season U/8s through. Season 

2021/22 is shaping to continue with the momentum gained from this season, and we look forward 

getting back into the water in October. 

CANBERRA/BROULEE NIPPERS REPORT 

The 2020-21 season of the Canberra/Broulee Nippers 

(CBN) program ended up as a great success considering 

the disruptions of the previous season! Thanks to the 

huge effort pre-season we were able to hold a full 

program of training at the Canberra Olympic Pool 

(COP), Lake Burley Griffin, Broulee and all 3 carnivals, 

despite COVID restrictions.  

This season 124 nippers, from Under 7s to Under 14s 

and some Cadets enrolled. Including parents, many of 

whom also patrol, the Canberra/Broulee Nippers 

programs accounts for around 230 of the Club’s 

members. 

Unfortunately, due to COVID restrictions the CBN 

trained on Saturdays at Broulee this season, separately 

from the Broulee nippers, to reduce overall crowd 

Under 14s 
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numbers. However, the necessary COVID precautions worked well, with no issues throughout the season, 

across all the training and events from Canberra to Tathra. Thanks everyone for following the health 

guidance.  

We joined forces to field a strong and brave team in rough surf for the Narooma Carnival in December, 

again at the Broulee Carnival in February and in Tathra in March. The strong attendance from CBN (both 

Senior and Junior competitors) helped contribute to many points for Broulee resulting in the awarding of 

the Dave Pheeney Trophy again to BSSLSC! The nippers really showed amazing resilience, bravery and 

determination in all 3 carnivals, showing off their improving skills and awesome sportsmanship! 

CBN’s patrol (Patrol 2) also continued 

with the parents, cadets (former 

nippers now Under 15s and Under 17s) 

and new Under 14s SRCs on the beach 

this season. The new SRCs gained really 

valuable experience and knowledge 

from these patrols.  

A large group of our Under 14 nippers 

also attended the Wambiri Youth 

Development and Leadership Camp in 

Pambula in April 2021. This was a 

fantastic experience for them with 

beach time, power craft familiarisation, 

rope courses and lots of socialising with other young life savers. Many thanks to the parent volunteer 

chaperones. 

Such a successful season would not 

have happened if it wasn’t for the 

many number of volunteer parent 

helpers and generous sponsors. CBN 

would like to thank Dave and Wendy 

Law of DWL Demolitions & 

Excavations, Steve Corcoran and Judy 

Jensen for their generous donation 

and organisation of the new jerseys. 

Thank you also to our major sponsors 

– Capital Chemists who assisted with 

the purchase of new boards, and 

thanks to support from AUSCERT Building Certifiers who purchased Water Safety rashies. We have also 

been supported by accommodation business Ingenia, The Lodge and Barling Beach Holiday Park with 

accommodation discounts for our weekends in Broulee, and The Dock restaurant in Kingston. 
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THANK YOU 
With so much volunteer support and help we would not have made it through such a challenging season. 

Thank you to all that have contributed. 

Many thanks also to all the Age managers, Water 

safety, the CBN sub-committee. 

→ CBN Captain Kate Corcoran and Vice Captain 

Ruby Clark. 

→ BBQ fundraising – Phil Bell 

→ Pool rescue training – Jacy & Dan Harding 

→ SRC trainer James Flick and Assessor Gary 

Pettigrove 

→ Broulee Nippers manager – Jason Domeny 

→ All the Broulee based AMs and Water Safety  

→ Our organising committee – Steve Corcoran, Mahdi Turner, Louise Youngman, Greg Leach, Sarah 

Hawkins, Elise Clark, Wendy Law and Vanessa Lynch. 

AWARDS AND MEDALS 
Nippers awards are based on the combination of points earned through Canberra based ‘Points Days’ at 

the COP, carnivals and attendance. Under 9s and above are competitive while Under 7 and 8 groups are 

non-competitive. 

Congratulations to all! 

Category Champion Runner Up Encouragement Award 

Under 14 Male Ben Soper - Sam Hose 

Under 14 Female Kate Corcoran Ruby Clark Jessica Hoffman 
Daisy Connor 

Under 13 Male Joshua Van Dam Jacques Dusan Oliver Susa 

Under 13 Female Sofia Szymanski Sari Bridgeman Annalise Hammond 

Under 12 Male Dylan Num Billy Hoffmann - 

Under 12 Female Belle Andrewartha Chloe Turner Sarah Leach 
Madison Hammond 

Under 11 Male Charlie Cecere Elliot Cannon Julian Susa 

Under 11 Female Lara Barnes Linnae Raymer Audrey Hawkins 

Under 10 Male Fletcher Bridgeman Blake Andrewartha Sacha Dusan 
Riley Maier 

Under 10 Female - - Kara Mosely 

Under 9 Male Harry Leach Flynn Soper Matthew 
Nunney-Gonzalez 

Under 9 Female Annabel Montero Malin Raymer Abigail Armstrong 
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Congratulations also to Branch Medallists (overall highest point scorers across all carnivals in an event) 

Lara Barnes, Kate Corcoran, Harry Leach, Sofia Szymanski, and in the Senior carnivals Judy Jensen. 

We held a very successful CBN Presentation evening at the Ainslie FC in May 2021. We were delighted to 

welcome Melita Flynn from Capital Chemists and Scott Reardon Para-Olympian to say a few words and 

Scott presented our new CBN Best & Fairest perpetual trophy to an Under 14 Ruby Clark. 

Well done to everyone for a wonderful season, looking forward to an even better 2021/22 season at the 

pool and on the beach! 

SURF SPORTS REPORT 

COVID-19 and extreme weather 

continued to affect surf sports this year 

with the following events being 

cancelled: Sydney Water Series, NSW 

Country Titles, NSW & Australian Pool 

Rescue Championships. Despite this, the 

2020-21 season continued and saw 

witness to fantastic levels of participation 

and success for Broulee Surfers SLSC 

across a range of age groups and levels of 

competition.  

BRANCH CARNIVALS 
The three Junior carnivals were held at Narooma, 

Broulee and Tathra. We had more than 150 

Nippers attending. Displaying sportsmanship, 

skills and tons of enthusiasm, our little legends 

dominated all three carnivals. Further details can 

be found in the Nippers report. 

Pambula, Broulee and Tathra hosted the senior 

carnivals this year. A small group of Broulee 

athletes did us proud in the picturesque 

conditions at the first carnival at Pambula. The 

Broulee and Tathra carnivals both took part 

under difficult conditions with huge surf and cold rain present on both days. More than 65 Senior Broulee 

members took part, displayed a competitive nature, high level of skill and camaraderie.  

Congratulations to all Nipper, Open and Masters who participated in the these carnivals in the water and 

on the sand, your efforts ensured both the Jack Beale & Dave Feeney Trophies will remain locked in our 

trophy cabinet for yet another year. 
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ILLAWARRA AND SOUTH COAST SERIES 

Congrats to the following athletes who participated: 

Aiden Tyrrell 

Amelia Tyrrell 

Cameron Paul 

Chelsea Tyrrell 

Emma Peard 

Hayden Paul 

Kaeleigh Peard 

Luke Drewsen 

Maya Bradshaw 

Rosie McPartland 

Sean Peard 

SLSNSW CHAMPIONSHIPS – SWANSEA BELMONT/ 
REDHEAD 
Congratulations to the eight competitors that took part in the NSW 

State Titles at Swansea Belmont and Redhead. Great experience was 

gained by all involved. Aiden and Chelsea Tyrrell made the quarterfinals 

in the beach events, Erin Drewsen, Skye Wildman and Sofia Szymanski 

made it through to the semi-finals in their events and Millie Tyrrell 

place sixth in the Beach Flags and Luke Drewsen fifth in the Beach 

Sprint. Congratulations to Darren Drewsen who managed to come 

home with a Gold medal in the Masters Flags and a Bronze in the 

Masters Sprint. 

INTERBRANCH TEAM 
Congratulations to Elizabeth Barrington, Arusha Chew, Sierra Chew, Luke Drewsen, Eaton Marley, Hugo 

Hayward, Rosie McPartland, Kayleigh Peard, Scott Senior, Ameila Tyrell, Ava Weymans and Skye Wildman 

who were selected to represent the Far South Coast branch at this year’s Interbranch Championship to be 

held at Shelly Beach on the Central Coast. Unfortunately, the event was eventually cancelled due to 

floods and dangerous weather. 

BROULEE PATROL VS PATROL COMPETITION 
In conjunction with the senior Broulee carnival we introduced a Patrol vs Patrol event. All patrols were 

well represented on the day and after some very tough racing the points went to Patrol 3, with Best Male 

and Female competitor awarded to Daniel Beby and Nancy Costin. Thank you to all that supported the 

idea and made it such a great event and ensured its successful continuation next year. 

AUSSIES 
A small group of Broulee members made the trip to Maroochydore for Australian Titles this year.  

→ Erin Drewsen 16th U14 2km Beach Run and quarterfinals of the Sprint & Flags 

→ Darren Browning: 8th O50 Beach Flags 

→ Darren Drewsen: 4th O45 Beach Flags 
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Next year Aussie Titles are in Perth and will see the inclusion of younger athletes down to the age of 

U13s. BSSLSC is aiming at taking a large contingent to this event. If you are interested in being involved as 

either a competitor, official or any other way you would best most welcome and appreciated. 

The current off-season has seen the emergence of a dedicated ski paddlers group, that are training on a 

regular basis and are competing in the South Coast Winter paddlers series. We would love to see more 

competitors hitting the beach and water next 

season, so if you are interested come and give it a 

go and enjoy the camaraderie and friendly 

competition.  

Thank you to all of our age managers, officials and 

water safety personnel who helped at carnivals this 

season. They do an amazing job and without them 

we would not be able to compete. Well done to all 

of our competitors and we look forward to seeing 

you emerge from isolation fitter than ever and 

ready for the 2021-22 surf season. 

Darren Drewsen 

Surf Sports Coordinator 

SURF BOAT REPORT 

The 2020-21 boat season didn’t have quite the same upheaval as the fire-ravaged, COVID-ravaged 

2019-20 season, but it still had its fair share of drama. Regular big surf saw some carnivals moved and 

others cancelled, including States. Through all of that, though, Broulee had some stellar boat results and 

continues to demonstrate it’s a club to contend with at a national level.  

This year the Gus MacDonald Eternal Spirit Trophy 

was awarded to the Wombats Open Women crew, 

coached by Rob Pollock, for their dedication and 

bravery in tough competition at the Ocean Thunder 

Surf Boat Series. We were also very proud of the 

Griffin Braves Master Women’s crew, coached by 

Gary Pettigrove for being names Far South Coast 

Branch Team of the Year. It’s also great to see that 

there is a strong social rowing contingent at Broulee, 

the “enjoy rowing” group training at the coast with Gus MacDonald and Peter Haselden. 

And as usual we are indebted to our sponsors: Capital Brewing Co. and MESCO. 

SOME NOTABLE ACHIVEMENTS 

Warilla Bows Surf Boat Premiership (South Coast Boat Series) 
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Once again, the Mixed Grill and Griffin Braves took out the series win in the Masters Men and Masters 

Women divisions respectively. A series highlight was the Brave’s race in which they completed three 

quarters of the race without a sweep oar, and still made it back safely. Both crews were swept by Gary 

Pettigrove (when he had an oar). The Capitals Open Women’s crew also competed in two carnivals in the 

series. 

Ocean Thunder Surf Boat Series 

Rob Pollock’s Wombats performed well in the high-profile Ocean Thunder Series, often encountering big 

surf and more than a few smashes (and a broken boat…). The women finished a reputable 8th overall. 

Pambula Club to Pub 10km 

Broulee had four crews entered and registered four wins in a rough and choppy ocean: The wombats 

swept Rob Pollock won the Open Women; the Griffin Braves, swept by Jon Ward, won the Masters 

Women; Mixed Grill, swept by Gary Pettigrove won the Masters Men; and Don Szell swept his first open 

water race to bring home a win for the Curly Gherkins Open Men. 

Australian Surfboat Rowers League Open Championships  

The ASRL Championships were again held at 

Mollymook, and again experienced big surf. Day 

three of the carnival was moved to Long Beach, but 

not before women’s events were cut from the 

program, to some controversy.  Broulee did well at 

the competition, with silver for the Mixed Grill 

(Masters Men 180) and Griffin Braves (Masters 

Women 160), swept by Gary Pettigrove. The 

Wombats (Open women) swept by Rob Pollock 

made a good showing but didn’t make it through to 

the finals.  

2021 Aussies 

A great result for the Griffin Braves at the Aussies, with a Bronze in 

the Masters 160.  Mixed Grill made it to the semi-finals and then had 

bad luck with a draw and didn’t make it to the finals.  The Wombats 

had an exciting campaign, thinking they had been knocked out at the 

rounds and then discovering they weren’t by which time their boat 

was packed and on the road.  A hastily borrowed boat saw them 

finish in the semi-finals. 
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BROULEE CREWS 2020-21 
Wombats 

Open Women 

Griffin Braves 

Masters Women 

Mixed Grill 

Masters Men 

Capitals 

Reserve Women 

Curly Gherkins 

Reserve Men 

Ashley Baden 
Claudia Ferguson 
Emma Prowse 
Jackie Jones 
Karri Ryan 

Brenda Lofthouse 
Robyn Trenton 
Susan McKeag 
Vikki Fischer 

Jeff Dunne 
Morgan 
Freemantle 
Pete Shaw 
Stephen Moore 

Annie McAppion 
Claire Forbes 
Jackie Jones 
Teresa Comacchio 

Ollie 
Sumner-Potts 
David Hogden 
Si Kayser 
Zach Coleman 

Sweeps 

Don Szell 
Gary Pettigrove 
Jon Ward 
Rob Pollock 

Steve Moore 

Boat Captain 

HOTONDO HOMES BAY TO BREAKERS OCEAN SWIM 

The tenth annual Broulee Bay to Breakers Ocean Swim was conducted on Sunday 7 March 2021. After a 

summer impacted by the pandemic, the 10th swim was successfully managed with 358 swimmers on 

North Broulee beach.  

The conditions at Broulee Beach were above the risk 

tolerance, with large 4 metre waves for ocean 

swimming on the advertised main swim course around 

the headland. The event was moved to North Broulee 

Bay for the safety of the swimmers and to remain 

within the risk tolerance. The North Broulee water was 

clear, calm with no waves and at 22.2C. The weather 

conditions were good at 26C, warm and little wind on 

the contingent swim course. The registration for our 

swim was closed one week before the swim and there 

were no walk-up registrations on the day. This made 

the administration simpler and more straightforward.  

The sixth year of the Under 12 and 14 swim over 500m 

was conducted also at North Broulee with 34 

swimmers. 

The event was sponsored by Hotondo Homes (Principal 

Darren Phillips) as the major sponsor, and we were 
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supported by a larger number of local sponsors. Hotondo Homes are in the final of their third three-year 

major sponsorship agreement.  

The organising committee were members from the Broulee Surf Life Saving Club. Unfortunately, the 

Broulee Mossy Point Community Association members were unable to assist with the swim this year due 

to the pandemic and concerns for the personal safety of community members. The Swim committee all 

did a fantastic job applying better practice and the lessons learnt from the previous swims to make this a 

better event. Dave and Rosemary Butt were the Swim Directors and their efforts were industrious and 

innovative this year. The timing system was managed and controlled by Ted Pettigrove after several test 

sessions and the event results were available a few minutes after the last swimmer crossed the line. A 

huge improvement on the operation of the system last year. 

The swimmer’s feedback was incredibly positive again this year.  

A profit was made from the event was $12,000 for the Broulee Surf Life Saving Club. Broulee Surfers SLSC 

then donated $1000 to Broulee Mossy Point Community Association. 

EVENT FACTS AND HIGHLIGHTS 
→ Naming sponsorship from Hotondo Homes and their logistics party were brilliant.  An excellent 

relationship with benefits to both parties. The finish area and the archway look professional and 

worked well for swimmers 

→ 358 swimmers entered the water. 

→ Mixed age waves of 20 swimmers to comply with COVID rules 

→ 182 swimmers were male and 176 were female 

→ The Over 50 age division had 86 swimmers and Over 40 had 63 swimmers 

→ 79 swimmers came from Broulee, Mossy Point, Moruya and Batemans Bay 

→ James Thorp won his third Open Men’s Swim and Grace Hoitink won her third open Women’s 

swim in a row 

→ Swimmer pre-registration entry fee was $45 and included T-Shirt, swim cap in a Woolworth’s 

shopping bag 

→ Three of the ten Bay to Breakers Ocean Swims have now been conducted at North Broulee (30%) 

due to the higher potential risks to the ocean swimmers and water safety rescuers. 
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BIOGRAPHIES OF LIFE MEMBERS ELECTED IN 2020 
Allan Veness 
Allan has been an active member of the Broulee Surfers 

SLSC since obtaining his Bronze Medallion in 1984. He has 

served in many roles within the club including Patrol 

Captain of Patrol 1 for many years, training officer/assessor 

for almost 20 years. He’s even proved quite handy on the 

BBQ cooking up a feast for Patrol One many times. He is 

the second longest serving president in the Club’s history- 

from 2012 to 2019, and continued to serve as Vice 

President, Acting President, and chair of the Building 

Committee. In 2006 Allan was recognised as the patrolman 

of the year.   

Allan this season will receive his 25 year National Patrol 

Service award. In all of those 25 years Allan has maintained 

an almost an exemplary 100% patrol attendance in hours 

volunteered for each year of patrols.  

The record keeping doesn’t go back too far, but Surf Guard shows Allan has run 18 Bronze Medallion 

courses as Trainer or Assessor – and we’re sure that actual number of courses and members taught by 

Allan would be even greater. In his years as Trainer, Assessor and Facilitator Allan has helped out with 

new courses and of course every year giving up many weekends to ensure our annual proficiencies are 

conducted.  Allan has 61 awards in Surf Guard including Bronze Medallion, IRB crew, Patrol Captain, First 

Aid, Spinal Management, Trainer and Assessor, Certificate IV in Training and Assessing.  

Under Allan’s stewardship as President the Club has achieved many significant achievements including 

the Phase One Club House Redevelopment, Phase Two Clubhouse redevelopment, Renovation of the 

Gear Shed, introduction of the Broulee Bay to Breakers Ocean Swim, introduction of the Canberra 

Nippers initiative, and a healthy membership base.  

Allan has continued to assiduously drive negotiations with the Eurobodalla Shire Council to achieve an 

equitable lease on behalf of the club. These negotiations have been unresolved since 1985, but thanks to 

Allan’s efforts we are hopeful will be resolved soon.  

Allan remains to be an active patroller, assessor, acting Club President and Committee Member, and is 

leading the rebuild of Phase II of the club redevelopment on the Building Committee. He is also an avid 

participant in the Sunday Morning Swim sessions at Broulee Beach.  

In further contribution to Surf Life Saving, Allan represented BSSLSC at the Far South Coast Branch for 

many years, helped out as Working party/Beach set up Coordinator for the George Bass Marathon in 
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2016, and also served as Vice Branch President for several years. Allan has also remained a very active 

member of Moruya Rotary, which has also provided considerable contributions to the Eurobodalla area 

including the BSSLSC. 

Darren Browning 
Darren has been an active patrolling member of the 

Broulee Surfers SLSC for the past 15 years. He has 

served in many roles within the club including Patrol 

Captain of Patrol 3 for over a decade, Northern RWC 

Coordinator, Nippers Age Manager and Coordinator.  

Darren was a member of the Broulee Surfers SLSC 

Committee for over a decade, holding the position of 

secretariat. During this time, he was involved in many 

significant milestones for the club, including the Phase 

One Club House Redevelopment and the renovation of 

the gear shed.  

→ In 2010 Darren was recognised as the club’s 

Patrolman of the Year.   

→ In 2012 Darren was recognised as Club Person 

of the Year.  

→ In 2017 Darryl was recognised as the Branch 

Overall Competitor of the Year.  

→ In 2017 Darren was recognised as the Branch 

Lifesaver of the Year.  

Darren was the Nippers Coordinator and an Age Manager from 2006-2013. During this time he mentored, 

coached and developed over 30 Nippers (one of the largest nippers age groups the club has had) and ran 

multiple inter-club training sessions for others on the Far South Coast. He played a significant role in 

introducing the Bateman’s Bay nippers to the club when their program folded.  

Darren has maintained an almost exemplary 100% patrol attendance in hours volunteered for each year 

of patrols since he obtained his bronze medallion, receiving continuous 5 year 100% patroller from the 

club in a previous season. He has also mentored and encouraged numerous other patrol captains, 

patrolling members, cadets and their parents over this time, providing training and guidance to help 

them achieve awards such as IRB Driver/Crew and RWC as well as becoming competent patrolling 

members and leaders of the club. A testament of this is a number of members of Darren’s patrol 

receiving the club’s Junior Lifesaver of the Year award the past few seasons.  

Darren was one of the branches original RWC operators, achieving this award in 2009. Darren has been 

an integral part of the club and branches emergency call out and support operations team for over a 

decade. Major incidents he has been involved in include; the plane crash at Barlings Beach, upturned 
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boat at Broulee, fire response at Durras, fire response at Broulee, body searches at Moruya, Narooma 

and Tuross and numerous search and rescue callouts in many years as an RWC operator.   

Darren is always one of the first to put his name down for water safety for the Broulee Bay to Breakers 

Ocean swim, junior and senior carnivals and nippers. He is also always the first to lend a helping hand 

with anything around the club, something that was particularly evident in this year’s response to the 

bushfires. Darren was responsible for the relocation of assets such as a RWC, IRB, first aid kits and oxygen 

to Tomakin and operating the clubhouse as a recovery centre in the weeks after the firestorm. On top of 

this, he has been recently responsible for facilitating and providing brand new sheds to numerous local 

families who lost a significant amount during the fires.   

In his time at the club, Darren has given up numerous weekends to ensure annual proficiencies are 

conducted, trained multiple members in their RWC course, ran cadet training sessions and conducted 

maintenance of equipment such as IRBS, call out gear, the gear shed and radios.  In addition to these 

jobs, Darren is the Northern RWC Coordinator, responsible for the maintenance and upkeep of the RWC 

and call out gear.  

Darren has 64 awards in Surf Guard including Bronze Medallion, Silver Medallion, Gold Medallion, IRB 

Driver, IRB Crew, Patrol Captain, First Aid, Spinal Management and RWC Operator. He has completed 

over 750 patrol hours in the past 10 years.  

In further contribution to Surf Life Saving, Darren is a keen surf sports competitor and contributed 

significantly to the club retaining the Jack Beale Trophy for multiple consecutive years. He has 

represented Broulee Surfers SLSC at Branch, Country, State and Aussie championships as well as 

completing four Coolangatta Golds for the club. Further to the numerous branch, country and state 

medals he has won, Darren placed third in the O50s male flags at the Australian Championships in 2017. 

In further Community Service recognition, in 2018 Darren was selected to participate in the Queens 

Baton Relay for the Commonwealth Games, recognising his contribution to surf lifesaving. 

Peter Halkett 
Peter Halkett has been a devoted member of the Broulee Surfers Surf Life Saving 

Club Since Transferring from Batemans Bay in 1999. He gained his Surf Rescue 

certificate in 1978 at Batemans Bay and served for a lot of years there, of which 

there are no records in Surf Guard as it did not exist in those days.  

He has been the club maintenance officer since around 2007 and general handyman 

and electrician donating his time and services many times to the club.  

Peter did over a decade as patrol captain of Patrol 8 since 2006 and has maintained 

an extremely diligent patrol service record in his 20 plus years minimum as a 

member.  He has completed a total of 658 patrol hours. Peter was an inaugural 

member of the Broulee SLSC Club callout list and has been involved in a significant 

number of incidents. He also holds his Rescue Water Operator Certificate.  
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The earliest record we have of Peter at Broulee SLSC is obtaining his Radio Operator Certificate in 1989.  

He obtained his IRB drivers certificate at Batemans Bay. From there his records are a bit all over the shop 

however this year Peter will obtain his 20-year National Patrol Service Award having never missed a 

season patrolling at Broulee since 1999.  

Peter has helped as Nipper Age Manager, Duty Bar Manager, Water Safety and Club fundraising events 

such as annual door knocks or working bees. He is always one of the first members to put his hand up to 

help with water safety at club and branch carnivals.  

Even this season, Pete tore his bicep in the notorious surf at Coila Beach, in an act he did to protect the 

four rowers who he was ferrying to the beach. Without his intervention there could have been a much 

more serious injury to all the vessel occupants.  Despite Peter’s injury he still helped at the Broulee Bay to 

Breakers Ocean swim, in a ‘spotting’ capacity just to help us out.  

Peter has driven an IRB many times for the George Bass Marathon supporting Broulee crews, and even 

competed in the Bass as a rower.  

Peter and his wife Robyn have been tremendous members of our club. Robyn previously served as Club 

Treasurer and remained an active patroller for many years along with their children Jess and Lauren.  
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ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 

As a registered charity, our Club purpose is:  

→ To provide a safe aquatic environment 

→ To educate the community about beach and water safety 

→ To provide programs which encourage education and skills enhancement, thereby encouraging 

participation in physical and recreational activities 

→ To promote inclusiveness and engagement of all members of the community to be involved in 

Surf Life Saving. 

All donations are greatly appreciated and help to keep the Club operating. Where possible, we encourage 

members to support the following sponsors who support our Club: 

Broulee Electrical Services 

Capital Brewing 

Capital Chemist 

DWL Demolitions and Excavations 

Eurobodalla Shire Council 

Federal Government 

Hotondo Homes 

P and L Louttit Total Construction Services  

IGA Tomakin 

Nikias Diamond Builders 

NSW Government 

The Dock 

Tomakin Sports and Social Club 

Trusswork Frames and Trusses 

SolarHub 

 

We also acknowledge Surf Life Saving Australia National Partners: 

 

And all Surf Life Saving NSW Partners: 
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CLUB EXECUTIVE 1979-2021 

Year Patron Vice Patron President Vice President Secretary Treasurer Club Captain 

1979-80     Don Campbell Kel Wehner  
(Senior Vice 
President) 
Michael Horne  
(Junior Vice 
President) 

Jack Horne Paul Kearey   

1980-81 Ken Fry Edwin Hicks 
Mirray Tyrrell 
Geoffery Sawer 

Kelvin Wehner Grahan Smith Jack Horne Paul Kearey Dick Pasfield 

1981-82 Ken Fry Edwin Hicks, 
Mirray Tyrrell 
Geoffery Sawer 

Graham Smith Greg Pay Jack Horne Paul Kearey* 
Keith Mathieson 

Dick Pasfield 

1982-83 Ken Fry Edwin Hicks 
Mirray Tyrrell 
Geoffery Sawer 

Graham Smith Greg Pay Jack Horne Judy Pay John Owens 

1983-84 Ken Fry   Graham Smith* 
Jack Horne 

Kelvin Wehner* 
Greg Pay 

Jack Horne* 
Hilary Zeigler 

Judy Pay John Owens* 
Terry Freeman 

1984-85 Ken Fry   Ian Louden Greg Pay Graham Smith 
Annette 
Wensing 

Maurice 
McMahon 

Terry Freeman 

1985-86     Ian Louden Greg Pay Eric Henderson Maurice McMahon Terry Freeman 

1986-87     Greg Pay* 
Terry Freeman 

Terry Freeman Craig Filmer Annette Wensing Mark Tesseyman 
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Year Patron Vice Patron President Vice President Secretary Treasurer Club Captain 

1987-88     Terry Freeman   Rhonda Coleman Annette Wensing Mark Tesseyman 

1988-89 Jack Horne Dr P Bannon Terry Freeman Lionel Franks Claudia Dixon Annette Wensing Craig Filmer 

1989-90 Jack Horne Dr P Bannon  
G Felkin 
G Carter 

Terry Freeman Lionel Franks Claudia Dixon Annette Wensing John Gale 

1990-91 Jack Horne Dr P Bannon  
G Felkin 
G Carter 

Terry Freeman Eric Henderson Claudia Dixon Annette Wensing John Gale 

1991-92 Jack Horne Dr P Bannon  
G Felkin 
G Carter 

Terry Freeman Eric Henderson Claudia Dixon Annette Wensing John Gale 

1992-93 Jack Horne G Carter 
C Carter 
L Carter 
K Filmer 
K Smith 
P Smith 

Terry Freeman Eric Henderson Claudia Dixon Vince Lollback Mick Ginman 

1993-94 Les Byrnes Colin Carter 
Len Carter 
Gary Carter 
Jack Horne 
Ken Filmer 
Kevin Smith 
Peter Smith 

Eric Henderson Lionel Franks Carolyn Henderson Vince Lollback Mick Ginman 
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Year Patron Vice Patron President Vice President Secretary Treasurer Club Captain 

1994-95 Gary Carter Paul Bannon 
Colin Carter 
Len Carter 
Jack Horne 
Ken Filmer 
Kevin Smith 
Peter Smith 
Annette Wensing 

Terry Freeman Claudia Dixon Nick Dixon Vince Lollback Ian Quirk 

1995-96 Gary Carter Paul Bannon 
Colin Carter 
Len Carter 
Jack Horne 
Ken Filmer 
Kevin Smith 
Peter Smith 
Annette Wensing 

Terry Freeman Justin McCarthy Nick Dixon Kerri Hall Todd Hayward 

1996-97 Ray Brown Paul Bannon 
Les Byrnes 
Jack Horne 
Ken Filmer 
Richard Roberts 

Justin McCarthy Vacant Nick Dixon Greg Howlett Gavin Hunt 

1997-98 Les Byrne Paul Bannon 
Ray Brown 
Ken Filmer 
Richard Roberts 

Justin McCarthy Nick Dixon Nick Dixon (Dec), 
Nardine Shaw 

Rod Shanahan Gavin Hunt 

1998-99 Les Byrne Paul Bannon 
Ray Brown 
Ken Filmer 
Richard Roberts 
Ross Hayward 

Justin McCarthy Lionel Franks Nardine Shaw Rod Shanahan Noel Brooks 

1999-00     Justin McCarthy     Rod Shanahan Noel Brooks 
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Year Patron Vice Patron President Vice President Secretary Treasurer Club Captain 

2000-01 Nev Holloway 
Ken Filmer 
Claudia Dixon 

  Justin McCarthy Andrew Pope Gordon Harris Rod Shanahan Noel Brooks 

2001-02     Gary Robbins Justin McCarthy Gordon Harris Rod Shanahan Tony Dale 

2002-03 Rod Shanahan 
Ken Filmer 
Claudia Dixon 

  Gary Robbins Justin McCarthy Gordon Harris Lynda McKay Tony Dale 

2003-04 
 

  Tony Dale Gary Pettigrove Gordon Harris Lynda McKay   

2004-05 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon 
Bob Balcomb 
Edward Cootes 

 
Mark McLeay Gary Robbins Vacant Vacant Rhys Harris 

2005-06 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Mark McLeay Vacant Gordon Harris Robyn Halkett Peter Haselden 

2006-07 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Mark McLeay Penny Smith Gordon Harris Robyn Halkett Peter Haselden 

2007-08 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Mark-McLeay Penny-Smith Gordon-Harris Robyn-Halkett Peter Haselden 

2008-09 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Mark McLeay Penny Smith Gordon Harris Kerrie McLeay Peter Haselden 

2009-10 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Geoff Wells Diego Carrasco Gordon Harris Lynda McKay Peter Haselden 

2010-11 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Geoff Wells Allan Veness Gordon Harris Lynda McKay Gabriel Smith 
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Year Patron Vice Patron President Vice President Secretary Treasurer Club Captain 

2011-12 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Geoff Wells Allan Veness Wendy Law Lynda McKay Gabriel Smith 
Anthony Griffiths 

2012-13 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Allan Veness Geoff Wells Wendy Law Lynda McKay Anthony Griffiths 

2013-14 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Allan Veness Geoff Wells Wendy Law Lynda McKay Kirsty Campbell 

2014-15 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Allan Veness Geoff Wells Wendy Law Lynda McKay Kirsty Campbell 

2015-16 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Allan Veness Geoff Wells Wendy Law Lynda McKay Kirsty Campbell 

2016-17 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

 
Allan Veness Geoff Wells Wendy Law Lynda McKay Kirsty Campbell 

2017-18 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Allan Veness Kirsty Campbell Wendy Law Lynda McKay Andrew Mizzi 

2018-19 Rod Shanahan 
Claudia Dixon  

  Allan Veness Gary Pettigrove Wendy Law Lynda McKay Andrew Mizzi 
Kirsty Campbell 

2019-20 Rod Shanahan   David Law* 
Allan Veness 

Allan Veness Wendy Law* 
Gary Pettigrove 

Lynda McKay Andrew Edmunds 

2020-21 Rod Shanahan   Gary Pettigrove Andrew Mizzi Andrew Edmunds Lynda McKay Scott Kemmis 

*: Occupants only held the position for part of the season. 



 

 


